Thank you for the opportunity to comment on USDA’s three pending fair farm rules.  These long-overdue but essential safeguards level the playing field for many farmers, including independent farmers that have small businesses raising chickens. As the age of farmers nationally is on the rise and there is a need for the next generation to learn to farm and build farm businesses in both rural and urban areas, any barrier to farm successfully (especially unfair practices that take advantage of farmers) is to the detriment of agribusiness, local economic development and entrepreneurship, and our nation’s ability to feed itself. 
 
In general, I support all three rules: the interim final rule on competitive injury, the proposed rules on unfair and unjust treatment and the proposed rule on poultry ranking. For too long, the poultry companies have used their economic leverage to disadvantage farmers. These rules take important steps to ensure that farmers are treated fairly and have some safeguards against unfair and retaliatory practices. Farmers invest their life savings and take out hundreds of thousands or even millions of dollars in debt to be growers for the companies. The three pending rules provide some protection to ensure that farmers do not lose their operations from unfair, deceptive or retaliatory practices.
 
The interim final rule simply ensure that farmers can challenge unfair treatment without bringing a federal antitrust case — the Packers & Stockyards Act was designed to protect farmers from unfair treatment by the companies not just anticompetitive practices. The proposed unfair practices and undue preferences rules just describe behaviors that any person would admit were unfair — manipulating the weight of delivered birds, retaliating against farmers for talking to elected officials, refusing to deal with farmers fairly. These commonsense protections have been stalled at USDA for too long and need to be in place and enforced.
 
Finally, the proposed poultry ranking system rule would help by prohibiting poultry companies from targeting individual growers with bad birds and feed in a way that reduces their payments. At the same time, growers have no control over the quality of chicks or feed provided by the company, and this rule must be strengthened further to require a payment system that doesn’t allow the companies to cut a grower’s payment based on something growers have no control over. 
 
These pending rules are necessary to prevent the chicken companies from bullying farmers, but there is a corporate loophole that must be stripped from these proposed rules. This loophole allows companies to do whatever they want if there is a “legitimate business justification.” It is absurd to suggest there is a “legitimate” business reason to cheat farmers when weighing delivered flocks or to blacklist farmers that talk to elected officials.
 
Thank you for this opportunity to provide comments on these three important rules. 
